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  FUTURE  DATES  

  TO LOOKOUT FOR 
 

 
 
 

8th Oct Lapford Parish Council meeting, 7.30pm 
14th Oct Copy deadline for Nov Lapford Lookout, 6.00pm 
17th Oct  Lapford & District Over 60 Club trip to Plymouth 
26th Oct Lapford Village Market, Victory Hall, 10.00-12.00 
31st Oct  Lapford & District Over 60 Club Meeting 
 

11th Nov Lapford Project 2000 AGM, Orchard Centre, 7.30 
12th Nov Lapford Parish Council meeting, 7.30pm 
14th Nov  Copy deadline for Dec Lapford Lookout, 6.00pm 
20th Nov Lapford & District Over 60 Club trip to Street 
23rd Nov Lapford Village Market, Victory Hall, 10.00-12.00 
28th Nov Lapford & District Over 60 Club Meeting 
 

10th Dec Copy deadline for Jan Lapford Lookout, 6.00pm 
10th Dec Lapford Parish Council meeting, 7.30pm 
 

14th Jan Lapford Parish Council meeting, 7.30pm 
11th Feb Lapford Parish Council meeting, 7.30pm 
11th Mar  Lapford Parish Council meeting, 7.30pm 

 

Please send your Dates to Lookout For  
to lapfordlookout@gmail.com 

` 

DATES TO LOOKOUT FOR 
 

 

June 
 

6th  Commemoration of D Day Landings 
7th Quiz at Congregational Church  
8th  Lapford’s Big Help Out Day 
9th Open Garden for Hospiscare at Middlefield, 2-5.00pm 
11th Lapford Gardening Club at Hillcroft, 7.30pm 
11th Lapford Parish Council, Orchard Centre, 7.30pm 
 
14th  Copy deadline for July Lapford Lookout, 6.00pm 
15th Bingo for hall improvements, Victory Hall, ED 7.30pm 
15th Vintage Car Rally, Lapford Playing Field 12.00 - 5.30pm 
20th Lapford & District Over 60 Club trip to Lyme Regis 
20th  Ladies of Lapford, The ARK 7.30pm 
22nd  Lapford Village Market, Victory Hall, 10.00-12.00 
27th   Lapford & District Over 60 Club Meeting 
29th  Coldridge Fete 
 

July 

5th-7th Lapford Revel 
9th  Lapford Parish Council meeting, 7.30pm 
14th  Copy deadline for August Lapford Lookout, 6.00pm 
18th  Lapford & District Over 60 Club trip to Tiverton 
18th Ladies of Lapford 
25th  Lapford & District Over 60 Club Meeting 
27th  Lapford Village Market, Victory Hall, 10.00-12.00 
 

August 
 

13th  Lapford Parish Council meeting, 7.30pm 
14th   Copy deadline for Sept Lapford Lookout, 6.00pm 
24th  Lapford Village Market, Victory Hall, 10.00-12.00 
29th  Lapford & District Over 60 Club Meeting 
 

September 
 

7th  Lapford Garden Club Show, Victory Hall 
14th  Copy deadline for October Lapford Lookout, 6pm 
17th  Lapford Parish Council meeting, 7.30pm (3rd Tues) 
19th  Lapford & District Over 60 Club trip South Devon 
14th Sept Mid Devon Walking Festival 
26th  Lapford & District Over 60 Club Meeting 
28th  Lapford Village Market, Victory Hall, 10.00-12.00 

LAPFORD LOOKOUT 
 

Contributions welcome 
 

lapfordlookout@gmail.com 
 

Deadline for inclusion in the next issue:  
6.00 p.m. on the 14th June for inclusion in the July issue 

LAPFORD GARDENING CLUB 
 

Thanks go to Ron Harle for explaining to us about apple 
grafting last month.  He told us about the different types of 
rootstock which are available to use, depending on the final 
size of tree required.  Ron then demonstrated the technique 
that he has had success with and let us loose 
to try for ourselves on some material that he 
had brought along.  He explained that it was 
really too late in the year for grafting, but as 
he had some scions left over it was worth a 
try.   
 

Lapford used to be surrounded by orchards,  perhaps more 
apple trees will be springing up in a year or two. 
 

Warren Clayburn has invited us to join him in his garden at 
Hillcroft  this month.  Hopefully his studio will also be open 
and we shall be able to see some of his wood carving. 
 

Hillcroft 
Tuesday 11th June at 7.30 p.m.  

LAPFORD LOOKOUT DELIVERY PERSON REQUIRED 
 

A volunteer delivery person is required for the distribution of 
the Lapford Lookouts at the end of June for the July issue. 
 

The Lapford Lookouts (600 copies) would be delivered to you 
and the position involves distributing  
these in differing quantities  
to our volunteer deliverers. 
 

If you can help, please contact  the  
team at lapfordlookout@gmail.com 

FROM THE EDITORIAL TEAM 
 

The D Day Commemorations, Big Help Out Day, Volunteering 
Exhibition, Displays in The ARK, Open Gardens, Village Market, 
Quiz Night, Vintage Rally, etc. all take an enormous amount of 
effort to organise.  Could we all please make a corresponding 
effort to support these events?  
 

We are very lucky to live in such an active village.   
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CHRISTIANS TOGETHER IN LAPFORD WELCOME YOU 
 

All the Churches welcome everyone to any of their services and social events. 
We look forward to fellowship with you. 

THE PARISH CHURCH OF ST THOMAS OF CANTERBURY 
All are welcome—Refreshments served after services 
 

Contacts: 

Churchwarden: Joan Graham -  (e) jemg47@aol.com (t) 01363 83047 
 

Services: 
1st, 2nd & 3rd Sundays – Lay Led Morning Prayer – 9.30 a.m. 
4th Sundays – Common Worship Eucharist – 9.30 a.m. 
5th Sundays – See announcements on Church notice board 
 

This month: 
Sunday 2nd 9.30 a.m.  Trinity 1 Lay Led Morning Prayer 
Sunday 9th  9.30 a.m.   Trinity 2 Lay Led Morning Prayer 
Weds 12th   10.30 a.m.    BCP Holy Communion.  All welcome 
Sunday 16th 9.30 a.m.  Trinity 3  Lay Led Morning Prayer 
Sunday 23rd 9.30 a.m.   Trinity 4  Common Worship Eucharist 
  
Sunday 30th        10.00 a.m. Trinity 5 Mission Community Eucharist at Morchard Bishop 
 
 
 
 
 
 

LAPFORD CONGREGATIONAL CHURCH 
 

Contacts:  
Caroline Gilpin-Perkins 83674 Peter Lacey 07775 941505  
Cat Seymour 884432 Helen Wyatt 07964 855677 
Carol Worsdell 07368 860835 
 

email: lapfordcongregationalchurch@gmail.com 
www. facebook.com/lapfordcongregationalchurch 
 

Services: 
Services every Sunday at 11.00 a.m. 
Communion will be held on the second and fourth Sundays 
 

Preachers for this month: 
2nd  Roy Sambles  
9th  Visitor from LAMA House  
16th  Cat Seymour 
23rd  youth led All Age Service 
30th Jun Rev Caroline Stott 
 
 
 
 
 

LAPFORD COMMUNITY CHURCH 
 

Contacts:  
Briony Clinch - Tel: 83666 
www.lapfordcc.org.uk 
 

Services: 
Meets every Sunday morning at 10.30 a.m. in the Victory Hall with refreshments served from  
10.00 a.m. 
 

Connect Groups meet during the week at either 7.00 p.m. or 7.30 p.m. 
 

Please visit our website for information about the Foodbank and The ARK.   

mailto:jemg47@aol.com
mailto:lapfordcongregationalchurch@gmail.com
http://facebook.com/lapfordcongregationalchurch
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Lapford Weather April 2024 
 

Slightly milder than average thanks to some mild cloudy 
nights.  Slightly wetter than average. 
 

The warmest day was the 12th with a maximum of 19.1oC and 
the coolest was the 26th with a maximum of 9.6 oC.  The 
coldest night was on the 18th with a minimum air 
temperature of 0.1oC and a grass frost of -4.6 oC.  The last 
three months have been milder and wetter than average, but 
nothing record breaking in this part of the country. 
 

Total rainfall was 67.3 mm.  The wettest day 
was the 1st with 12.0 mm. 
 

The windiest day was shared by the 8th and 
the 15th both of which recorded gusts of 48 
m.p.h. 
 

Andy Epstein 

Chulmleigh         
 Town Hall 

Monday 10th June 

with 

Dennis Baldon 

7.30 pm 

Guests £3.00 

 

LAPFORD BOOK CLUB REVIEW 
Belonging – The Story of the Jews 1492 – 1900  

by Simon Schama 
 

This is a huge book, 692 pages not including the extra pages of 
notes and further reading.  I regret that I was unable to read 
all the way through, but it is a remarkable cultural history of 
the Jewish people, extending from Spain to Venice, Georgian 
England to Ukraine and the gold mines of 
California.  Although the many hardships 
endured are covered, there are so many 
colourful and positive characters described 
that the overall impression is of positivity in 
the face of persistent adversity.  
 

This is a very topical read in today’s climate 
and Schama writes with wit and humour,  
making this an important book for anyone 
wishing to understand the background of why the Jews are so 
passionate about Israel, their homeland. 
 

Suzy Mann 

LADIES OF LAPFORD MEETINGS (LOL) 
 

Please come and join us in The ARK at 7.30 p.m. 
 

Thursday June 20th 

 

Marion and Sandra will talk about their 
mothers who both had connections to royalty 

 

Thursday July 18th  
Ladies of Lapford Town Trail 

Details to be confirmed 
 

We always welcome new members.  

TWELFTH NIGHT -  
REIMAGINED AS A MUSIC FESTIVAL 

SHAKESPEARE IN THE SQUARE CREDITON 
 

Crediton will, once again, host a large 
outdoor Shakespeare production. 
This time, Twelfth Night will be 
performed from 3rd – 6th July in the 
town square.  
 

Shakespeare in the Square is a well 
established tradition in Crediton, started in 1995 by the 
formidable duo of Peter Hamilton (artistic director) and Rod 
Brookes Hocking (producer).  Both men unfortunately died 
within weeks of each other in 2022.  Their creative talent and 
energy are much missed by the community, but their spirit 
lives on, and a new team has taken up the mantle of the 
challenge.  
 

Twelfth Night is a joyous romp of a play, women dress up as 
men, everyone falls in love with someone who is someone 
else, there is much hilarity as the haughty Malvolio gets his 
comeuppance from the spiteful but clever Maria.  But in the 
tradition of a good Shakespeare comedy (twins, shipwreck, 
you know the score!) all is resolved happily in the end.  
 

Support for the show has come from the Town Council, Mid 
Devon and Devon County Council. So come along and enjoy a 
night of confusion, merriment and great fun.  
 

The show runs from 3rd to 6th July at 7.30pm on the Square in 

Crediton.  
 

Tickets from https://www.trybooking.com/uk/DGUW 

MINTED CARROTS WITH HONEY 
 

Peel or scrape carrots and cut into batons or wedges.  Steam 
until just tender then tip into a serving 
dish. To 1lb (500g) of steamed carrots 
gently stir in ½ oz (10g) butter, and a 
teaspoon of honey, sprinkle with chopped 
mint and serve.  These go well with roast 
lamb. 
 

Paul Cleave 

https://www.trybooking.com/uk/DGUW
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 Advance Bookings are invited for stalls/pitches at this year’s Revel.   
Allocated on a first come first served basis so early booking recommended!  
 

LAPFORD REVEL FAYRE 
Saturday July 6th 2024 on Lower Town Place, Lapford EX17 6PZ from 2-00 to 5-30 p.m.  
(Site open for access from 1-00 p.m.  Parking in adjacent car park) 
 
 
 

BOOKING FORM 
 

Name……………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………….…………………………….. 
 
Contact details (phone and email) …………………………………………………………………………………………………….………………………….………………….. 
 
Type of stall/goods for sale ……………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………….….……………... 
(Please note that all catering provision is already in place) 
 

Please tick one option below: 
a. A table under shared tented cover – fee £5   
b. A pitch for your own gazebo – fee £7.50   
c. Village Club or organisation – fee £2.50  
 

(Payments in advance via cash or cheque please. Cheques payable to Lapford Revel Committee) 
 

Please indicate whether your stall is a Private Stall  or a  Trade Stall   (Trade stall holders will be asked to show evidence 
of public liability insurance). 
 

Completed forms to be returned to the Post Box at Pear Tree House, Lapford, (opposite the Victory Hall), The ARK,  or emailed 
to susanbriantevans@gmail.com  Phone for further information 01363 83763. 
 

Note: That in the event of bad weather the event will move to the Victory Hall, adjacent to Lower Town Place and some stalls may 
be accommodated there at the discretion of the Revel Committee. 

 

 

 

  

LADIES OF LAPFORD 
Ladies go to work on an egg. 
 

Another Thursday night and we were gathered expectantly at The ARK nattering as usual, if, in some 
cases, a little uncertainly. We had been told we were going to do something arty and there were 
those among us who were not too confident about our own artistic abilities. Ruth brought us all to 
order (not easy when we are chattering) and told us we didn’t need to worry; the aim was to enjoy 
ourselves and experiment. 
 

She started to explain that she wanted to get us thinking about light and shade.  She told us that we tend to be distracted by the 
colours we see and encouraged us all to squint through narrowed eyes to reduce the amount of colour we saw and notice the 
shadows that were being cast. (I hope no-one peered into The ARK as we all sat there with scrunched up faces!)  She produced 
paper and long thin charcoal sticks as well as rubbers and finally opened up some egg boxes.  Our task was to capture the egg by 
using shading.  The bit that worried me was that the eggs were not hard boiled.  I had visions of scrambled egg everywhere! 
 

The room fell quiet as people concentrated on positioning their egg safely and trying out the charcoal.  We were encouraged to 
start by using the sticks on one side of the paper beginning with some very dark shading then grading the shading as we went up 
the paper until it was almost white at the top.  We very quickly found ourselves with grey smudges on our hands and on whatever 
we touched. Ruth told us to keep looking back and forth with quick glances between the egg and the paper.  The aim was not to 
draw it with lines but to use the shading to create the shape.  As she pointed out nothing actually has lines as such it’s just that the 
shapes suggest lines to our untrained eyes. Because we were under several lights in The ARK, our eggs had shadows that crossed 
over each other going in different directions and making some areas extra dark.  It was interesting how you saw more, the more 
you looked.  We were also attempting to catch how the light bounced off the egg making some very light patches.  Concentration 
was intense.  It was not easy, especially as our hands themselves became more and more covered in varying shades of black 
making it hard to avoid adding extra smudges of shade where they weren’t meant to be. Gradually eggs emerged, some more 
recognizable than others. 
 

Ruth moved around with words of praise and encouragement.  As usual, we found that there was some natural talent in the room 
and some who perhaps had their original doubts confirmed.  It didn’t matter that not all of us were budding artists.  The important 
thing was that we had tried something new and fun.  As far as I was concerned, another bonus was that we managed it all without 
having to clear up any scrambled egg at the end. 
 

Sue Raffill 

mailto:susanbriantevans@gmail.com
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LAPFORD PARISH COUNCIL NOTES,  
The Parish Council met on 16th April in The Orchard Centre.  
 

WHAT HAS THE PARISH COUNCIL DONE  
• Provided funding towards LYPFT insurance premium for 2024. 
• A Cllr attended the State of the District debate and found that it was an interesting event and covered a wide range of 

subjects.  
• Finger posts ready for collection on 17th April. 
• Telephone box electrics to be disconnected on 2nd May. 
• Full permission from The SPAR owner to fit a new defibrillator to the side of the shop – currently looking at funding options, 

aiming to complete by October 2024. 
• Road Warden scheme equipment costs are being covered by a grant. 
• NS&I savings account for LPC is currently £20,000+, looking to transfer to a savings account with better interest rate and 

better access. 
• Cllr Lumsdon volunteered to be the parish council representative on the HOLD board – next meeting 17th May @ 4pm. 
• The new grit bin has been sited in Highfield and will be filled soon. 
• The Church Green Trust has been granted £1500 to support the ongoing maintenance of the green.  
• Brainstorming Neighbourhood Plan meeting took place on 29th April @ 7pm. 
• Replaced the locks on the Orchard Centre due to difficulties with the lock. 
• Cllrs completed First Aid Training with Roy Trevaskis meaning that the village will have several first aiders to hand in any 

event.  
 

WHAT WILL THE PARISH COUNCIL BE DOING IN THE COMING MONTHS 
• Refurbishing and repurposing the Phone Box after electrical disconnection. 
• Village weed clearance being discussed and waiting on response from community workforce. 
• Aiming to clean the village Signs and Bus Shelters in the upcoming months. 
• Completing Chapter 8 Training and building a team of volunteers for the Road Warden scheme.  
• Re-planting and maintaining the village flower beds. 

 

ORCHARD CENTRE 
• Wash down and repainting the Orchard Centre. 
• Orchard Centre toilet door to be repaired and painted. 
• Toilet handrails to be refurbished. 
• Emergency cord in toilet to be removed as not working. 
• Gutter above entrance to be sealed. 
• Tiles into Orchard Centre are going to be painted with anti-slip paint.          
• Looking for a sign for the Orchard Centre. 
• Interior to be tidied up and notice boards replaced. 

 

Full minutes and information from the meeting can be found on the Parish Council notice board, Website and in The ARK.  If 
you would like to get involved with works planned around the village please do get in touch.  Our contact details can be found 
on the website and in the Lapford Lookout.  

PUZZLE CORNER ANSWERS - THE MAY QUIZ 

1. What dance is associated with May Day? - Maypole dance 
2. In May 1927 Charles Lindbergh made the first solo transatlantic non-stop flight in which plane? - Spirit of St. Louis 
3. On 1st May 1707 the Act of Union joined which 2 kingdoms together? - England & Scotland 
4. What date marks V-E day? - 8th May 1945 
5. In which year on 24th May did Queen Victoria becomes queen? - 1837 
6. On 1st May of what year was the Penny Black, the first official adhesive postage stamp, issued in the UK? - 1840 
7. On 5th May 1930, Amy Johnson was the first woman to fly solo from Croydon, where was her destination? Darwin, Australia 
8. On 25th May 1967 Celtic became the first British football team to win the European Cup, who did they beat? - Inter Milan 
9. On 1st May 1851, Queen Victoria opened what in London? - The Great Exhibition 
10. On 5th May 1961, who was the first American to travel into outer space? - Alan Shepard 
11. In which year on 22nd May did the Wars of the Roses begin? - 1455 
12. On 1st May 1994 which 3 times World Formula 1 champion was killed in the San Marino Grand Prix? - Ayrton Senna 
13. On 6th May 1937 the Hindenburg airship burst into flames whilst attempting to moor up where? - New Jersey 
14. On 2nd May 1969 an iconic British ocean liner set off on its maiden voyage to New York. What was it called? - QE 2 
15. Roger Bannister was the first man to run the mile in under 4 minutes on 6th May of which year? - 1954 
16. On 3rd May 1960 the Anne Frank House museum opened in which European city? - Amsterdam 
17. What did John Francis attempt to do at Constitution Hill on 29th May 1847? - Assassinate Queen Victoria   
18. On 5th May 1821, who died in exile on the island of St Helena? - Emperor Napoleon 
19. The Bank of England underwent the most significant change in its 300 Year history on 6th May 1997. What changed? - Granted 

independence from political control 
20. Workers of the United Kingdom went on general strike on 4th May of which year? - 1926 
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 LAPFORD GARDENING CLUB 
 

Lapford Village Show will take place 
on Saturday 7th September in the 
Victory Hall and we'd like to 
encourage as many folk as possible to 
enter.  Entries can be dropped off 
between 9-11.00 a.m. on the day of 
the show, after which Judging will 
take place.  In the afternoon everyone 
will be able to come and see the 
entries and stop for a cuppa, times are yet to be confirmed. 
 

Rachael Clayburn and Heidi Becker 
Show Secretaries 

MARTIN DOWN - 07812 513383 
 

GARDEN MACHINERY/ATV 
SERVICE & REPAIR 

 

NEW STIHL/VIKING MACHINES TO ORDER 
 

SECOND-HAND MACHINES 
 

COLLECTION AND 
DELIVERY  

SERVICE AVAILABLE 

S.J.CARNE 
Independent Family Owned 
Funeral Directors 

Established over 60 years 
Personal Attention Day and Night 
 
 
 

Samantha 
Summerhayes, Ingleigh Green,  
Winkleigh, Devon, EX19 8AT 

Email: samjcarne@outlook.com 
Tel: 01837 680199 
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Special i s t s  in  Digi ta l  Aer ia l  & 
Sate l l i t e  Syst ems  

 
 

• Aerial Upgrades  
• All aspects of installation  
• Extra TV Points  
• TV Wall Mounting Service  
• Existing Aerial & Satellite 

Problems Solved  
• DAB/FM Radio Aerials  
• Free Telephone Advice  
• Free Quotation Services  
 

01363 777190               07841 644395 
kev@kevinosborneaerials.co.uk 

 

www.kevinosborneaerials.co.uk 

 
 
 
 
 

Your One Stop Country Shop 
• Farm Pet Equine & Farm Supplies 
• Open 6 days a week 
• Lord’s Meadow, Crediton 
• www.edwintucker.com.  
• 01363 772202  
• Free parking, friendly service, competitive prices 

 
 

PART-TIME 

HOUSEKEEPER/ 
CLEANER URGENTLY NEEDED 

 

For Holiday Cottage in Lapford 
 

Reliable, practical person required  
to carry out domestic cleaning to  

a high standard (inc. linens). 
Good rate paid.  Work Hours:  

typically 3 hours in cottage  
(+ time for linens)  

starting at 10.00 a.m. on  
changeover day (usually Friday) 

 

Contact Nicola to find out more 
01403 240024 or 07958 230573 

Lapford Lodge  
Boarding Kennels and Cattery 

 

Licensed establishment with experienced, friendly staff 
ensuring your pet is not only well cared for, but safe.   

A secure pet is a happy pet. 
Doggy day care available.   

Free trial days available for potential new canine customers. 
Telephone: 01363 83414 or 

email info@lapfordlodgekennels.co.uk 

 

http://www.edwintucker.com
http://www.servproredondobeachmanhattanbeach.com/FranchiseContent/NewsPhotos/9310-eef50681-dfa3-4125-9b4b-fe5a2d5a9e17.jpg
mailto:info@lapfordlodgekennels.co
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WEST COUNTRY PICTURES 
 
 
 
 
 

Picture Framing Service  
Available Locally 

Please telephone for an appointment 
Local collection and delivery  

can be arranged 

Rull Farmhouse 
East Worlington 

Tel: 01884 860978 
Email: brook@rullfarm.fsnet.co.uk 

 
 

smleach@gmail.com       Call Shane: 07929 105135 

 

TEN ACRES VINEYARD CAMPING 
 

 
 

• Free local wine deliveries to Winkleigh and surrounding area Fridays or collect 

from us by appointment. 
 

• Guided vineyard tours & wine-tasting  From 1st May - 30th September  every 

Saturday at 4.30 p.m. Private group tours also available (min 6 people/the 

cost of 6 people). Booking essential for all tours. 
 

• Campsite & Devon Wine Shack open 1st May - 30th September. For tents/ small 

campervans. Glamping also available. Booking essential. 
 

•  Order wine/gift vouchers and book glamping/camping on our  website. 

Contact Esther/Toby for tour booking info and availability 
                                                                 

    W: www.tenacresvineyardcamping.co.uk     

E:  tenacrescamping@hotmail.co.uk    T:  (01837) 83892 
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Viv Pulford 

Foot Health Practitioner 
 

Diploma in Foot Health,  
and BSc in Adult Nursing. 
Tel No 01884 861306 or  

07827 779559 
 

Nail Cutting and filing 
Corn Callus Removal 

Deal with Fungal Infections / Thickened Nails 
Discounts for two or more people in same house 

 
For treatment in the comfort  

of your own home 

 

Site Works 
Driveways 
Drainage 

Foundations 
Landscaping 

Septic Tanks 
Treatment Plants 
Retaining Walls 
Stone Walling 

Printed Concrete 

Mobile: 07976 641606 
Email: elwynkerry@hotmail.com 

 
 
 

Quality hardwood 
logs cut to order 

and kindling 
 

All aspects of low 
impact forestry 

 
 
 

 

Call Josh on 01363 83908 or 07792 906258 
Email:  josh@mdff.co.uk 

www.mdff.co.uk 
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If you would like a last resting place  
in beautiful countryside  
overlooking Dartmoor 

phone 01647 24382 and speak to 
Julie or Martin Chatfield 

www.crosswayswoodlandburials.co.uk 

THE BIG SWEEP 
YOUR LOCAL REGISTERED CHIMNEY SWEEP 

 
 

 FOR A CLEAN AND  
EFFICIENT SERVICE 

PLEASE CONTACT RICHARD 
 

MOB: 07810 116798 
 

EMAIL:  
richard@thebigsweep 

northdevon.co.uk 
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Midmoors Electrical  

Services 
 

• House rewires 
• EV chargers 
• EICRs 
• Consumer unit replacements 
• Lighting solutions 
• Outdoor socket installations 
• Fault finding  

 

Fully qualified and insured electricians 
 

Tel: 07954 110569 
       07581 057191 

 

Email: wbellfield@gmail.com 
     nbellfield@gmail.com 

 

https://midmoorsdevelopments.co.uk 
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For all your domestic, 

agricultural  
and commercial pest control 

needs.  
 

 

From Rats and Mice to Wasps and Fleas, contact me  
for a quick, convenient solution to pest problems.  

 

I am fully qualified and insured.  
 

Based in Zeal Monachorum covering all of  
Mid Devon and surrounding areas.  

 

www.middevonpestcontrol.co.uk  
Tel. 07725 520466 / 01363 881473  

Email: enquiries@middevonpestcontrol.co.uk 

The Old Malt Scoop Inn 
 

Opening Times 
Daily from noon until close. 

Food served from noon till 2.30 pm  
and again from 6.00 pm until 8.30 pm 

 
For details of special events,  
live music and quiz nights,  

please check our website or  
Facebook page….or give us a ring! 

 
www.theoldmaltscoopinn.co.uk 

 
Pop in and see us, email or give us a call: 
eatdrinkstay@theoldmaltscoopinn.co.uk 

01363 83330 
 

Catriona & Jonathan 

NICK TUCKER 
Qualified Carpenter & General Builder 

Working in the village for 30 years 
 

EXTENSIONS, LOFT CONVERSIONS,  
KITCHENS & BATHROOMS,  

DOUBLE GLAZING & CONSERVATORIES, 
DECORATION & GENERAL MAINTENANCE 

 
Prospect House, Lapford 

Tel: (01363) 83601 

 Overworked or Stressed?        Achey muscles? 
Tense shoulders?                   Stiff back? 

  

 Massage Therapy in Lapford. 
 

Penny King 
VTCT level 3 diplomas in Holistic Therapies,  

Aromatherapy, Sports Massage 
 

Please feel free to contact me to find out more,  
discuss your needs or book an appointment. 

 

FB page 
'Penny King Complementary Therapist MFHT' 
Tel 01363 83091 
Mob  07851 726791 
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EX17 6QT 
 

TEL: 01363 83373 
 

Our professional workmanship is available  
in all of the following disciplines 

 
MOT class 4 & 7 (motorhomes & transits) 

Servicing 
Diagnostics 

Air conditioning 
Car sales 

Tyres 
Exhausts 
Batteries 

 
We offer a local vehicle collection service or  

courtesy cars for your convenience 
 

ATA & Bosch Accredited Diagnostic Technicians 
 

www.lapfordcrossgarage.co.uk  

 
DOORSTEP MILK DELIVERY 

SERVICE IN LAPFORD  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Free range pasteurised  
Whole Milk  

doorstep refills 

Monday Evenings 
 Between 4 - 8 p.m. 

Thursday Mornings 
Before 7.30 a.m. 

 

Please call 01363 779134 or 
email milk@kellanddairy.co.uk  

for more information 

STEVE WREFORD 
GARDEN MAINTENANCE 

 

 Lawn mowing Hedge cutting 
 Strimming Turf laying 
 Fencing Patios and Decking 
 Pressure washing General garden tidying 

Any other jobs considered 

Tel: 01363 884269 (ans available) 
Mob: 07918 866675 

A. White & Sons 
Funeral Directors 

 

Albert Road, Crediton, 
Devon. EX17 2BZ 

 

(01363) 772043 
Email: whitesfs@btconnect.com 

 

Members of the N.A.F.D. and S.A.I.F. 
Prepayment Plans Available 

mailto:milk@kellanddairy.co.uk
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10.00am to 2.00pm 
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ACE ARCHAEOLOGY CLUB 
 

Please, not another wet summer! 
 

As I write this at the end of a wet and windy April, ACE is 
looking forward to the summer and our annual dig.  We are 
hoping that it won’t be as wet as last year.  I’ve just been 
proof reading the interim report .  We spent a lot of time 
sitting in the mess tent watching the rain pouring down 
outside.  Our dig director writes an interim report every year 
and that will soon be available on our website.  Talking of 
websites, ours goes on in leaps and bounds thanks to the new 
website member. 
 

We went to Wells to show off some of our pottery from our 
dig near Winkleigh and we are now hoping that a couple of 
members of the Medieval Pottery Research Group will be 
coming soon to look at our 2000+ sherds of pottery to help us 
date it. 
 

A new project has started.  Looking at old roads in mid Devon 
and seeing how they fit with the idea of drove roads.  We are 
looking at two routes in particular, although probably finding 
others while we do that.  So, if you find yourselves on a little 
road behind some people 
who seems to be stopping for 
no apparent reason and 
leaping out of the vehicle to 
stand and stare and take 
photos, please be patient 
with them!  Of course we 
have found ourselves looking at old maps, thinking about the 
wool trade, old markets and now the Enclosures Acts have 
come into my mind.  But I’m trying to ignore them as we 
cannot do it all.  
 

Dates.  Our dig dates for this year are - 13th July to 11th August. 
No one has to do the whole period.  If you want to try it out or 
get back into archaeology after a break you would be 
welcome.  Unfortunately for insurance reasons we cannot 
have under 16s on site. 
 

The Open Day will be 27th July (weather permitting!). Come 
along and have a look at what we are doing, tea and cake 
available.  More information will be available on the website 
and our Facebook page and in posters etc around the area 
nearer the date. 
 

On 18th July we will be at Winkleigh Community Fair.  We will 
have with us Cressida Whitton, Devon County Historic 
Environment Officer, who is hoping to get some projects up 
and running around Winkleigh as part of the Monuments 
Management Scheme.  Come and talk to us.  We may also 
have some visitors from our dig later in the day with any 
interesting finds fresh from the ground! 
 

Erica Williamson (May 2024) 
https://acearchaeologyclub.wordpress.com/  and Facebook 

LAPFORD COMMUNITY PRIMARY 
SCHOOL NEWS 

 

It has been so lovely to finally see a little sun 
over the past couple of weeks.  The children 
have been making the most of our amazing 

grounds and taking their learning 
outside at every opportunity.  
During the past few weeks, we have 
been thinking about what our school 
value of ‘ambition’ is all about and 
learning how we can demonstrate 
ambition in our learning.   
 

Our youngest children in Robins 
have been demonstrating their 
determination to become successful 
writers.  Their current topic is ‘Knights and Castles’ and all the 
children have loved learning facts, creating crafts and role 

playing around this theme. 
However the children in Reception 
have absolutely blown us away 
with their ambitious writing!  Each 
child has created their own non-
fiction book, writing full sentences 
with accurate punctuation and 
using their phonics to sound out 
unfamiliar words.  What an 
achievement at this point in the 
year!  
 

This week our Year 6 pupils are sitting their Key Stage 2 
national curriculum tests or SATs.   This can be a daunting time 
for Year 6 pupils but we have been so impressed with the 
attitude in which the children have approached these tests.  
They have taken it all in their stride and continued to give their 
best throughout the week.  One child even asked if we could 
do more tests next week (but I think they were referring to the 
special SATs breakfast we have laid on for them all week!) 
 

It's not just the children in 
our school community 
demonstrating ambition.  
Last month, a group of 
parents, children and staff 
came to school on a 
weekend to get stuck in with 
Parent Power – working 
together to improve the 
school grounds.  The school 
was a hive of activity with 
flower beds weeded and 
turned over, Squirrel’s Hide 
cleaned, the wild paths 
strimmed, sheds painted 
and the grounds having a much-needed tidy up.  We also 
managed to build and prepare the sand pit, build a water zone 
in the Nest, and create a rope swing and tyre stepping zones 
on the field!  It was a very busy and productive day and I am 
delighted by the ambition demonstrated by the whole school 
community to make our village school the best it can be.  
 

Mrs J. Wright 

Head of School 

OPEN GARDEN 
 

FROGBURY, COLDRIDGE, EX17 6BW 
 

SUNDAY 16TH JUNE 
 

All proceeds to help people in Ukraine and Gaza 

https://acearchaeologyclub.wordpress.com/
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LAPFORD LOOKOUT 
TO CONTACT THE EDITOR 

 

Write to:    
Mrs. Beccy Fletcher, 36 Orchard Way, Lapford, Crediton, EX17 6PR 
Tel:  (01363) 884211 or  07791 989142    
E-mail: lapfordlookout@gmail.com  
By hand: Use the box in The Orchard Centre or the Editor’s letterbox
  

Contributions are welcome, to be used at the Editorial Team’s discretion.  
 

Our Editorial Policy: 
Published monthly, the magazine welcomes contributions on any topic  
of interest. The editorial policy is to exclude anything of a political or 
personal nature and to avoid unnecessary controversy or ill feeling.  

 

Flyers and Inserts must be approved by the Editorial Team 
prior to publication and shall only be included at the  
discretion of the Editorial Team and editorial policy.  

 

The views in this newsletter do not necessarily  
represent the views of the Editorial Team.   

© All information in this newsletter is copyright and may  
not be reproduced without the permission of the Editor. 

LIBRARIES UNLIMITED 
BOOKS ON WHEELS 

 

Do you have difficulty in getting to Crediton Library and 
carrying heavy books home to read?   Would you like us to 
collect and deliver talking books, or large and 
normal printed ones of the kind that you 
enjoy, directly to your home free of charge?  If 
so, I will be happy to help.   
 

Peter Westcott - Telephone: 01363 83525 

PLEASE REMEMBER THE COPY DEADLINE FOR 
CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE LAPFORD LOOKOUT  

IS THE 14TH OF EACH MONTH 

LAPFORD OUTREACH  
POST OFFICE 

 

OPENING HOURS: 
 

Monday 9.30 - 12.00 
Friday 9.30 - 12.00 

NATIONAL BLOOD SERVICE 
 

Donations can be made at 
Boniface Centre, Crediton, on  

Tuesday 4th June 
from 1.10a.m.-7.15p.m. 

 

Call the donor helpline on 0300 123 23 23 
for more information or to check for cancellations 

 

Do something amazing - Give Blood! 

THANK YOU FOR YOUR ONGOING SUPPORT  
OF THE FOODBANK 

 

We would be grateful for the following donations: 
 

Coffee, Tea, Drinking Chocolate, Rice Pudding,  
Custard, Tinned Fruit, Rice, Pasta, Pasta Sauces,  

Tuna, Baked Beans, Tinned Meats, Tinned Tomatoes,  
Vegetables, Carrots, Peas, Sweetcorn, Soups,  
Breakfast Cereals (not Porridge), Toilet Rolls. 

LAPFORD’S DEFIBRILATORS 
 

One is on the outside of  
The Orchard Centre in Orchard Way 

 

What 3 Words app location: 
emperor.stated.stapled 

 
 

There is another defibrillator at Rose Removals. 
It can be found in the red telephone box  

in front of the building.   
Access through the front car park and up the 
stairs, about 200 yards from the main gate. 

(Pedestrian access around the side out of hours). 
 

What 3 Words app location: 
inert.depend.smart  

ASK A COUNCILLOR 
 

A Parish Councillor wearing an identification badge will be 
present at each monthly Village Market in the Victory Hall. 
This will give an opportunity for 
parishioners to raise issues which the 
Council might be able to help with or 
to answer questions related to 
Council business. 
 

Lapford Parish Council 

CHULMLEIGH FLORAL ART CLUB 
 

Our monthly meeting for June is at 19.30 on 19th June.  Our 
demonstrator that evening will be Sheila Hadlow-Mount from 
Par in Cornwall.  The theme will be 
‘Summertime’ and the competition 
entitled a ‘sunshine of colour’.  As 
usual there will be a draw when 
you might win one of the 
arrangements Sheila creates.  We 
look forward to seeing you. 

DO YOU HAVE A DONOR CARD? 
 

If so, it's actually no longer needed in England, Scotland and 
Wales, as you're automatically considered willing to be an 
organ donor unless you opt out.  Yet do register your decision 
at www.organdonation.nhs.uk so your family know you 
consented / opted out (better still, discuss it with them). 
 

PS: There are many worthwhile things you can be a donor for 
while living, including: 
blood and plasma donation (www.blood.co.uk),  
bone marrow donation (www.bbmr.co.uk),  
stem cells-age 16-30-(www.anthonynolan.org/help-save-a-life) 
and hair for young cancer patients  
(www.littleprincesses.org.uk/donate-hair) 
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LAPFORD WEBSITES 
 

www.lapfordhistory.co.uk 
www.lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk 

www.lapford-primary.devon.sch.uk 
www.lapfordvictoryhall.co.uk 

www.lapfordvillage.co.uk 
www.facebook.com/lapfordparishcouncil 

LAPFORD LOOKOUT  
ADVERTISING RATES AND POLICY 

 

Lapford Lookout has a circulation of 600 copies and the advertising of 
village events is free of charge.  There is a charge for all other 
advertisements and current advertising rates, payable in advance, 
are: 

 One eighth page:    £7 per month. 
 One quarter page:  £14 per month. 
 One half page:   £28 per month. 
 Whole page:   £56 per month. 

Pay for twelve months and you get one extra month, FREE!  Please 
send all advertising requests to the Editor in time to make the 
deadline of the 14th of each month for inclusion in the next issue.  
Please allow sufficient time to make your advance payment which 
may be by BACS or cheque.  Payment details will be on your invoice. 

LAST POSTING TIMES AROUND THE VILLAGE 
 

            Mon-Fri Saturday 
Eastington Cross 9.00 a.m. 7.00 a.m. 
Woodland Cottage 9.00 a.m. 7.00 a.m. 
Industrial Estate 9.00 a.m. 7.00 a.m. 
Highfield   9.00 a.m.  7.00 a.m. 
Orchard Way  9.00 a.m. 7.00 a.m. 
Saxtons   9.00 a.m. 7.00 a.m. 
Morchard Road  9.00 a.m. 7.00 a.m. 
Copplestone  4.30 p.m.  11.15 a.m. 

 

In addition, items left at the Post Office during opening hours 
will be posted that day via North Tawton. 

 

        USEFUL TELEPHONE NUMBERS 
 

• Emergency numbers ~ 999 or 112 

• Childline ~ 0800 1111  

• Churches House Action Team ~ 01884 255606  

• Citizens Advice Bureau ~ 03444 111 444  
CAB Crediton ~ 01363 776210 (M, W, Th, 9-3) 

• Crediton Ring and Ride ~ 01363 773303 

• Crimestoppers ~ 0800 555 111 

• Dog Fouling/Fly Tipping ~ 01884 255255 

• Environment Agency Floodline ~ 0845 9881188 

• Farming Community Network ~ 03000 111 999 

• Gas Emergency ~ 0800 111999  

• Highways (roads/lights/potholes) ~ 0345 155 1004 

• Mental Health Support Out of Hours ~ The Moorings 
@Devon ~ Exeter:   07990 790 920 or  

 Barnstaple: 07850 927 064   

• NHS for non urgent medical needs ~ 111 

• Patient Participation Group ~ Bill Graham ~ 01363 83047 

• Police Non-emergency ~ 101 

• Power cut ~ 105 or 0800 6783 105 

• RABI 24/7 Support Line ~ 0800 188 4444 

• RSPCA ~  0300 1234 999 

• Safeguarding concerns and Social Services ~ 0845 6000388 

• Samaritans ~ 116 123, 01271 374343, 01392 411711 

• SHOUT ~ Text 85258 for help from crisis volunteers 

• Water leaks or burst mains ~ 0800 230 0561 

LAPFORD PARISH COUNCIL — www.lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk 

Cllr Roy Andrews 

Cllr Sue Briant-Evans  

(Vice-Chair) 

Cllr Julie Down  (Chair) 

Cllr Steven Fletcher 

Cllr Bill Graham 

Cllr Peter Heal 

 

Cllr Stacey Lumsdon 

Cllr Alex Shapland 

Cllr Ian Wilkie 

Vacancy 

Parish Clerk - Rob Martin 

District Cllr Steve Keable 

County Cllr Margaret Squires 

Mel Stride MP 

Old Bakery, Park Road, Lapford, EX17 6QJ 

Edgerley Cottage, Lapford, EX17 6AH 

 

Rafters, Lapford, EX17 6QP 

36 Orchard Way, Lapford, EX17 6PR 

Pear Tree House, Lapford, EX17 6PZ 

Ashlands, Lapford EX17 6AE 

 

Woodleigh, Lapford, EX17 6PW 

Homelands, Eastington Ln, Lapford, EX17 6QE 

~ 

~ 

~ 

~ 

~ 

House of Commons, London, SW1A 0AA 

07969 823256 / roy.andrews@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk 

01363 83763 / sue.briantevans@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk 

 

07756 363678 / julie.down@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk 

07891 142436 / steven.fletcher@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk 

01363 83047 / bill.graham@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk 

01363 884277 (home)/01363 775467 (office)/
peter.heal@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk  

07891 556884 / stacey.lumsdon@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk 

07738 690937 / alex.shapland@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk 

01363 83437 / ian.wilkie@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk 

~ 

07768 829511 / clerk@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk 

07967 655045 / skeable@middevon.gov.uk  

01363 84337 / margaret.squires@devon.gov.uk 

02072 197037 / mel.stride.mp@parliament.uk 

 

NEED TRANSPORT TO YOUR 
MEDICAL APPOINTMENT 

OR A PRESCRIPTION COLLECTED? 
 

Lapford Voluntary Car Aid provides the residents of the village 
(including friends and family staying with you) with courteous, 
reliable, fully insured drivers to get you to your appointment 
safely and on time.  Bookings can be made by telephoning 
Grace Hill on 83178.  Current fares are as follows: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
We have LVCA drivers available to take anyone to have their 
Covid/flu vaccinations.  Please contact Grace as above. 

Bow Medical Centre - £6 
Chulmleigh Dental Practice - £6 

Chulmleigh Health Centre - £6 
Crediton (Breast Screening) - £7 

Crediton Community Hospital - £6 
Morchard Bishop Surgery - £4 

Redlands Health Centre - £7 
Witheridge Surgery - £6 

http://www.lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk
mailto:peter.heal@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk


Lapford Lookout   Page 26 

 

 NAME OF SOCIETY CONTACT TELEPHONE / EMAIL 

 

 

 

 

Adventure Gaming 

Books on Wheels 

Community Equipment 

 
 

Friends of Langannerie (twinning) 

Friends of Lapford Mill 

Friends of Lapford School  
 

HOLD  
 

Ladies of Lapford (LOL) 

Lapford Allotment Society 

Lapford Amateur Dramatic Society 

Lapford ARK 

Lapford Association Football Club 

Lapford Book Club 

Lapford Celebrations Working Group 

Lapford Choir 

Lapford Church Green Trust 

 

Lapford Community Church 

Lapford CP School and Nursery 

Lapford Congregational Church 

 

Lapford Dog Club 

Lapford Emergency Action Plan Committee 

 

Lapford Foodbank  

Lapford Handbell Ringers 

Lapford Hedgehog Rescue 

Lapford High 5 (ages 7-11) 

Lapford Gardening Club 

Lapford Lookout 

Lapford Over 60 Club 

Lapford Parish Church  

Lapford Poppy Appeal Organiser 

Lapford Project 2000 (LP2K) 

Lapford Revel 

 

Lapford Victory Hall & Lower Town Place  

Lapford Village Archive 

Lapford Village Market 

Lapford Voluntary Car Aid 

Lapford Youth Club Management Committee 

Lapford Youth and Playing Field Trust 

Lower Town Place Gardening Group 
 

North Creedy Choral Society 

Nymet Rowland Village Pump 
 

 

The Friends of St Thomas of Canterbury 

 

 

 

 

Mr Warren Clayburn 

Mr Peter Westcott 

Mr Darren Crump 

Mr Steve Keable 
 

Mr Peter Henshaw 

Mr Alex Gater 

Mrs Stacey Lumsdon 
 

Mr Bill Graham 
 

LOL Team 

Mr Raymond Waldron 

Mr Ian Wilkie 

Miss Briony Clinch 

~ 

Mrs Jill Doe 

Mrs Sue Briant-Evans 

Mrs Cat Seymour 

Mr Steven Fletcher 

 

Miss Briony Clinch 

~ 

Mr Peter Lacey 

 

Mrs Sara Thurgood 

Mrs Sue Briant-Evans 

 

Miss Briony Clinch 

Mr Steve Munday 

Dr Nicola Perera 

Mrs Cat Seymour 

Mrs Trish Mumford 

Mrs Beccy Fletcher 

Mrs Carol Worsdell 

Mrs Joan Graham 

Mrs Caroline Noon 

Mrs Sue Briant-Evans 

Mr Mark Tanner or 

Mrs Sue Briant-Evans 

Mr Darren Crump 

Ms Audrey McCormack 

Mrs Stacey Lumsdon 

Mrs Grace Hill  

Mr Steve Keable 

Mr Roy Andrews 

Mr Andy Epstein 
 

Mrs Patricia Robottom 

Liz and Roland Smith 
 

 

Mrs Prue Lambert 

 

 

 

 

01363 83095 / wmclayburn@gmail.com  

01363 83525 / pj.westcott@btinternet.com  

07960 715553 / darrencrump99@hotmail.co.uk 

07967 655045/ steve.keable@btinternet.com 
 

07718 133318 / petehenshaw@yahoo.co.uk  

07815 795918 / alex@lapfordmill.uk 

07891 556884 / staceyannlumsdon@gmail.com 
 

01363 83047 / bg4847@aol.com 
 

ladiesoflapford@gmail.com 

01363 83894 / ednawaldron@btinternet.com 

01363 83437 / i.wilkie45@btinternet.com 

01363 83788  

lapfordafc@gmail.com 

01363 83410 / sunnyside@jilldoe45.plus.com 

01363 83763 / susanbriantevans@gmail.com 

01363 884432 / cathryn_seymour@outlook.com 

 07891 142436 /  

 steven.fletcher@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk 

01363 83666 / admin@lapfordcc.org.uk 

01363 83292 / admin@lapford-primary.devon.sch.uk 

07775 941505 /   

lapfordcongregationalchurch@gmail.com 

01363 83081 / info@lapforddogclub.co.uk 

01363 83763 / 
sue.briantevans@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk 

01363 83788  

07798 684225 / steve@themundays.org 

07880 189805 

01363 884432 / cathryn_seymour@outlook.com 

01363 83911 / james@mumfordj.plus.com 

01363 884211 / lapfordlookout@gmail.com 

07368 860835 / lapfordover60@yahoo.com 

01363 83047 / jemg47@aol.com 

01363 83863 / lapford.pao@gmail.com 

01363 83763 / susanbriantevans@gmail.com 

Gryff_raven@hotmail.co.uk or 

01363 83763 / susanbriantevans@gmail.com 

 07960 715553 / darrencrump99@hotmail.co.uk 

01363 779462 / archivelapford2022@gmail.com  

07891 556884 / lapfordvillagemarket@gmail.com  

01363 83178 / lvca2011.19@gmail.com  

07967 655045 / lapfordyouthclub@gmail.com 

07969 823256 / roy.andrews1950@icloud.com  

amepstein55@gmail.com 
 

01363 884495 / patricia@serafim.eclipse.co.uk 

01363 884446 / pump@incywincyweb.com 
 

 

01363 83150 / pruelambert@yahoo.co.uk 

mailto:wmclayburn@gmail.com
mailto:petehenshaw@yahoo.co.uk
mailto:archivelapford2022@gmail.com
mailto:lvca2011.19@gmail.com
mailto:r.andrews1950@icloud.com
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On May Day the banner of Normandy flew outside the Victory Hall alongside that of Devon as 22 eager French visitors from 
Grainville-Langannerie were welcomed in the Victory Hall by Sue Briant-Evans on behalf of the Parish Council with a short speech - 
and in French.  Thank you Sue for the Civic Welcome.  And thank you Google Translate which was very helpful over the next few 
days! 

 

The guests then dispersed to their hosts to settle in and enjoy a relaxing evening 
meal together followed by a late start on the Thursday after the 18 hour journey.   
 

The first ‘visit’ – Rull Orchard near Bickleigh - required good map reading.  This small 
independent operation produces a good variety of ciders in various shades of 
sweetness from the surrounding trees, including an excellent dry sparkling.  They 
also do a selection of traditional perries.  Added to this was a tasting of award-
winning Devon cheeses accompanied by 
local biscuits.  The trip up into the 
orchards was a touch muddy and the 
composting toilet intriguing!  
 

After a quick trip home to refresh the whole entourage decamped to the Waie Inn for an 
excellent three course dinner.  The assembled company were well entertained by the 
very talented Steve Panter, with the more energetic kicking off their shoes and strutting 
their stuff.  No names, but there are definitely some great rock and roll dancers in 
Normandy!  
 

On Friday we all set off to Castle Drogo – something of a surprise to the French as it is far 
from being a traditional medieval castle, such as they know from nearby Caen and 
Falaise.  The exhibits in the children’s rooms were of particular interest to our visitors.   

 

Friday evening was a profuse buffet supper at the Bowling Club in North Tawton followed by a very competitive quiz and a raffle. 
Many thanks to all those who contributed food to fill the tables and prizes for the bi-lingual quiz. The balcony overlooking the 
green provided a wonderful sunny spot for the whole group photograph. 
 

Saturday’s trip was to the Taw Brewery to admire the 
medieval house with its Tudor features and the 
traditional brewery in the threshing barn with the tower 
that may once have been a cider press.  The spring that 
the brewery uses is in a 400 year old structure, listed at 
Grade 2*.  It has never run dry and nor did the ales and 
ciders that were happily sampled in beautiful sunshine.  
 

In the evening we held a farewell supper at Lapford 
Mill. Then (sadly) early on the Sunday morning we 
waved them goodbye.  
 

We look forward to the return visit to Normandy next 
year, maintaining a tradition that now goes back over 
50 years.  

 

If you would like to know more and perhaps become involved, please contact: Helen Perry via helenp1703@gmail.com. 
 

An especially big thank you to Helen (and Pete) for a wonderfully well organised event!  

mailto:helenp1703@gmail.com
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THE BIG HELP OUT—10.00 a.m. 
 

Meet at the Orchard Centre to volunteer for litter-picking, sign 
cleaning, weeding and other odd jobs to make our village 
tidier and smarter. 
 

Our last Big Help Out Day for the Coronation was very 
successful – let’s make it bigger and better this time! 
 

To offer particular DIY skills ahead of the day please contact: 
Cllr. Steve Fletcher on 07891 142436, 
steven.fletcher@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk  

 

This will be followed by a snack lunch at 12.00 noon in the 
Victory Hall for volunteers. 
 

VOLUNTEERING EXHIBITION - 12.00 noon  
 

Everyone is warmly invited to the Victory Hall to learn a little 
more about the wide variety of groups in our village.  Who are 
they?  What do they do?  What can they offer?   What could 
you gain by being involved?   
 

A quick glance at the long list of organisations on the inside 
back page of the Lapford Lookout shows what a vibrant 
community we are fortunate to live in.  These groups are all 
run by volunteers – the lifeblood of our community.  The 
Parish Council organises Litter Picking and Village Clean Up 
Days.  Many individual parishioners are only too happy to 
donate a raffle prize, sell draw tickets, bake a cake, help put up 
a tent, or litter pick of their own accord.  All are unsung but 
make a valuable contribution to village life. 
 

Many village groups will be taking part in the Exhibition.  Why 
not come and meet some of them?  Perhaps have a chat about 
what they have done in the past and would like to achieve in 
the future?   
 

So, please come along and find out more about what goes on 
in our wonderful village. Perhaps you might consider 
volunteering yourself. Volunteering is a great way to meet 
new people, get involved, or just to give back.  There is no 
onus to commit to anything, but just imagine if every one of us 
made just one volunteering effort – what a difference that 
would make!  Volunteers are valued. 
 

Remember, someone is sitting in the shade today because 
someone else planted a tree a long time ago! 
 

Cheese and wine on tap courtesy of LADS.  All welcome. 
 

If your group would like to take part and has not already 
signed up, please contact Cllr. Sue Briant-Evans on 01363 
83763  sue.briantevans@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk.   The 
hall will be open from 10-00 a.m. for organisations to set up 
their tables. 
 

VOLUNTEERS’ THANK YOU - 4.30 p.m. 
 

Lapford Lookout Volunteers thank you Tea Party at The ARK 

 

LAPFORD’S  
BIG HELP OUT 

 

 
 

Saturday 8th June  

mailto:steven.fletcher@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk
mailto:sue.briantevans@lapfordparishcouncil.org.uk

